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9/6/05

1.  The meeting was called to order at 1:05 with the following voting and non-voting members present or excused: D. Harris, J. Parker, D. Dowell, R. Yeung-Lindquist, P. Meylor, H. Wu, L. Caron, E. Martin, D. Green, T. Bostic, B. Harris, J. deAlbuquerque, C. Bremer, D. Horne, T. Sy, J. Coots, S. Adams, J. Torabzadeh, R. Wang, M. Costa, M. Anwar, C. Fisher, P. Kearney, K. Green, L. Henriques, R. Mena, J. Prince  

2.  Approval of minutes

2.1 MSP minutes of Meeting number 12 of May 3, 2005 of the 04-05 FAC

2.2 MSP minutes of Meeting number 1 of the 05-06 URC

3.  Announcements

Chair Hood introduced all URC members and asked for corrections to be made to the roster.  He also announced that according to Academic Senate rules, all councils need members and Chairs on Academic Senate.  Our council does so no special reps needed.  The RPP for 05/05 was distributed to all members who needed a copy.  The URC presentation agenda for 05/06 was also distributed.

4.  New Business

4.1  2005-2006 Budget status and Preliminary outlook for FY 2006-07: VP Griffith and Provost Reichard

VP Griffith reported that the CSU had a positive budget outcome this year for the first time in 3 years; due in large part to having a compact with and support from the Governor.  Contingency plans were developed by RPP because of the political uncertainty but the final outcome didn’t have any surprises.  He reported that though we have seen an improvement in the budget situation, the state’s financial crisis is still not over.  The projected State shortfall has been reduced from a high of $38 Billion in May 2003 to $6 Billion for 2006/07.  He reported that these improvements over the past 3 years were due to: 

· Economic Growth

· Spending Reductions

· Debt financing - Economic Recovery Bonds

· Temporary Solutions (loans/borrows/transfers)

The 2005-06 Budget included expenditure cuts; withholding increases and transfers previously programmed to K-12; borrowing; and no tax increases.  Because of the compact, there were no cuts proposed for higher education.  
Compact Agreement

VP Griffith also reported that the compact provides the framework for both system level and our own campus budget planning and is important for the CSU because we don’t enjoy the budget protection that other agencies have such as Prop 98 for K-12.  

The current compact is for six years, and includes:

· Base Budget support of 3% to fund mandatory costs. 

· Enrollment growth of 2.5% in each year

· Recommends fee increases & allows retention of proceeds. 

· Funds salary increases for the first time in 3 years.    

CSU is expected to demonstrate progress on various student outcome-based performance measures.   

Political Dynamics

The political environment in Sacramento as described by VP Griffith remains difficult; there is a great deal of partisanship with little willingness to compromise.  The Governor threatened the Legislature with the ballot box, finally calling for a special session to consider several controversial structural reforms. 
The May Revision brought good news according to VP Griffith – an additional $2 Billion in revenues which toned down some of the smaller issues.   In late May/early June, the November Ballot was beginning to command everyone’s attention with growing tension between the Governor and the Legislature.  The strategy in Sacramento changed in late June -- the Democrats decided to focus their efforts on the November ballot, rather than the 05/06 budget and lowered the threshold on budget differences, making a budget agreement possible.
Outcomes

The Governor signed the budget on July 11 with the recommended budget for CSU essentially intact.  CSU received $235 M (6.5%) increase in state funding, about ½ is from student fees. 

For CSULB, our support budget increased by some $19 million (7.6%):

· $ 8.0 M   for mandatory costs and financial aid.

· $ 7.0 M   for compensation.

· $ 4.0 M of enrollment funding of which we will apply 1.8 M to new faculty positions          and  3.2 M  for the recovery plan.

Enrollment

VP Griffith stated that enrollment growth funding is essentially the only source of discretionary funding and is therefore the only source of new base funding for our recovery plan.  This year the State is funding enrollment growth of 2.5% for the system, which is a system wide increase 8,103 FTES  (plus 2,100 short last year)
The System has allocated 2.5% to all campuses, essentially across the board with some preference to the smaller campuses, in spite of an uneven demand from campus to campus. For the system, meeting enrollment targets is critical since they underachieved last year and the legislature required a pay back for the shortage.
CSULB has an increase of 655 FTES for a new target of 26,896 FTES
Contingency Plans

According to VP Griffith, the fundamental premise of our campus planning is that the compact would be honored. Political uncertainty provides the rationale behind our contingency planning this year and we will probably need to engage in similar planning again next year.  

For 2005-06, we expected that:

· There would be minimal risk on student revenue ($8.7M) because enrollment demand was already established and Trustees had already approved the fee increases.
· Student access would be a legislative priority.  The campus would try to sustain enrollment anyway, rather than go through the planning gyrations of the prior year.
· At risk was the state budget increase of $10M from general funds.
· If we did lose any significant portion of the state support, it was almost certain that compensation would be forfeited automatically.  We would be left with the exposure of the difference between the $10M in state revenue and compensation, or $2.5M; almost equal to the commitment we made to the recovery plan.
Level of contingency planning we asked each division to prepare for was $2.5M.
Recovery Plans

VP Griffith reported that the campus recovery plan has provided the fundamental basis of our current budget planning for the past two years; funding the recovery plan would take priority over new initiatives. The recovery plan is based on the assumption that since budget prospects are getting better; it was a reasonable risk to live beyond our base budget by relying on temporary savings until our base budget improves through enrollment growth.  We are investing temporary funds to the extent of $7 million last year and another $7.8 million in the current year.  Preserving instructional capacity has been our highest priority.  Non-instructional services also get some non-recurring support but not full relief like instruction. As we get new enrollment growth funding, incremental faculty requirements associated with enrollment increases are funded first.  The remaining balance is pledged to the recovery plan.  Both instruction and non-instruction budgets are restored in the same proportion that budget cuts were allocated. If the Governor’s compact agreement survives, we estimate it will take a couple more years to restore base budgets sufficiently to eliminate the dependency on savings.
Future Outlook

VP Griffith said that we expect a brighter picture going into 06-07 than we have had anytime in recent years. The state deficit has been reduced, but not resolved.  The state still has a structural imbalance between revenues and expenditures of $6B.  Revenues can’t grow fast enough to cover the programmed spending.  The difficult political dynamics in Sacramento will continue, and many of the same issues that existed this year will resurface, including: raising taxes; support for K-12; and health and welfare. The State will never provide us with incremental “get-well funding” to recover from past budget cuts.

Provost Reichard added that the RPP reps all agreed that the recovery of Instruction would be advanced first and that funds would be used to reduce deficits in instruction.  He stated that Instructional Support recovery will be slower and that it was important to be aggressive in monitoring enrollment.  

Opening the floor to questions, Chair Hood pointed out to the URC members that VP Griffith had actually smiled as he talked about the budget, a change from previous years when the news was not quite as good.  A question was raised about whether new taxes would occur with the answer being no.  Another question was whether funds would be used to increase the number and proportion of Tenure Track appointments with Provost Reichards answer being yes.  He stated that at present, there is an even head count on Tenure Track faculty and Lecturers but that more FTES are from courses taught by Lecturers than Tenure Track faculty. 

Discussion then moved to FTES targets and whether the goal was to keep a narrow FTES band.  VP Griffith reported that we did not want to be too high or too low in terms of our FTES target.  Pres. Maxson has always pushed for slightly overachieving on targets and so this continues.  The system needs support from our campus to meet system wide targets and so we are doing this and will then push for more funding.

Chair Hood reported that he and VP Griffith would be making a presentation on the CSULB budget process for the CSU Chairs of the Academic Senate and he would share that information with the URC.

4.2  Chair Hood reported that there was a light agenda for the 9/20 meeting and so asked for a vote on whether or not the meeting should be cancelled.  The URC members voted to cancel this meeting so the next meeting on October 4th will have a somewhat long agenda.

5.  The URC meeting was adjourned at 2:00.

Respectfully submitted,

                            Jennifer Coots

                            Secretary

(These Minutes have not been approved.)
